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REQUEST NO. TEE 5.03: 
 
Please explain the justification that 100% of costs are fixed given the growth in the number 
of customers since the last rate case. 
 
RESPONSE: 
 
Please see the response to TEE 5.02.  The classification of costs in an embedded cost of 
service study is unrelated to changes in the number of customers.  
 
SUPPLEMENTAL RESPONSE: 
 
Costs are classified in the embedded cost of service study based upon how they are 
incurred by the company.  There are three classifications: commodity related, demand 
related, and customer related.  Commodity classified costs are costs that vary with the 
throughput sold to, or transported for, customers.  Demand classified costs, sometimes 
referred to as capacity related costs, are incurred to service the peak demand of the 
system and do not directly vary with the number of customers and their usage.  They vary 
with the quantity or size of plant and equipment required to service the peak demand of the 
system.  Customer classified costs, sometimes referred to as fixed costs, are incurred to 
extend service to and attach a customer to the distribution system, meter any gas usage, 
and maintain the customers’ accounts.  Typically, customer classified costs are those 
types of costs that vary with the number and density of customers; they do not vary with 
the consumption by customers.   
 
Once costs are classified, changes and/or fluctuations in the number of customers do not 
have an impact on causing the classification of said costs to change.  For example, meter 
costs are classified to customer.  If North Shore’s number of customers were to increase 
from 158,000 to 168,000, that would not have an impact on whether the classification of 
meter costs to customer is still appropriate.  The classification of meter costs to customer 
would still remain in place, and would not change to either commodity or demand based 
upon a change in the number of customers. 
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ICC Docket No. 11-0xxx 
The Peoples Gas Light and Coke Company’s Response to  

Staff Data Requests TEE 5.01-5.05 
Dated:  March 14, 2011 

 

 
 
REQUEST NO. TEE 5.03: 
 
Please explain the justification that 100% of costs are fixed given the growth in the number 
of customers since the last rate case. 
 
RESPONSE: 
 
Please see the response to TEE 5.02.  The classification of costs in an embedded cost of 
service study is unrelated to changes in the number of customers.  
 
SUPPLEMENTAL RESPONSE: 
 
Costs are classified in the embedded cost of service study based upon how they are 
incurred by the company.  There are three classifications: commodity related, demand 
related, and customer related.  Commodity classified costs are costs that vary with the 
throughput sold to, or transported for, customers.  Demand classified costs, sometimes 
referred to as capacity related costs, are incurred to service the peak demand of the 
system and do not directly vary with the number of customers and their usage.  They vary 
with the quantity or size of plant and equipment required to service the peak demand of the 
system.  Customer classified costs, sometimes referred to as fixed costs, are incurred to 
extend service to and attach a customer to the distribution system, meter any gas usage, 
and maintain the customers’ accounts.  Typically, customer classified costs are those 
types of costs that vary with the number and density of customers; they do not vary with 
the consumption by customers.   
 
Once costs are classified, changes and/or fluctuations in the number of customers do not 
have an impact on causing the classification of said costs to change.  For example, meter 
costs are classified to customer.  If Peoples Gas’ number of customers were to increase 
from 818,000 to 835,000, that would not have an impact on whether the classification of 
meter costs to customer is still appropriate.  The classification of meter costs to customer 
would still remain in place, and would not change to either commodity or demand based 
upon a change in the number of customers. 
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